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Hawthorn Primary School
A to Z for Parents and Carers
Please read through our A – Z, and if you have any questions, we would love you to come in and talk to us.
Academic year 

You will get the dates in a newsletter in September. They are available on the website.
Accidents

If your child has an accident at school, First Aid will be given and expert medical help obtained if required.  All serious accidents will be immediately reported to the Head teacher and in all cases an Accident Report completed and sent home.
The following staff members are qualified to give First Aid:
Karen Good, Margaret Kilbane, Penny Aso, Sue Hobby-Bell, Dawn Warren, Debbie de Planta, Sabiha Ikhlaq and Eileen Stanger.
Addresses

Current addresses and contact phone numbers for each child are kept in a file in the office.  If you are change your phone number and/or address, please let Barbara the Admin Officer know so that our records can be updated.

Adults in School

All adults working in the classroom must have police clearance (known as DBS) and a List 99 clearance.  The Head Teacher will be informed of any adult helpers before they enter the classroom to allow checks to be made.  No adults are invited into school without the prior permission of the Head Teacher. 
ARC

The Additionally Resourced Centre for children with Emotional and Behavioural Disorders is managed by Sara Mulvey, with two teachers, Caroline Beecroft and Sarah Leadbitter, and three Teaching Assistants – Karen Good, Joanne Hopper and Kate Wallace. 
After school Clubs.

There are a variety of clubs held after school, look out for letters inviting your child.
Assembly

An act of worship is held on Tuesday and Wednesday for the whole school we would like to see as many parents as possible at our Certificate Assembly on Friday at 9.00am, when Star of the Week certificates are awarded, to children for lots of reasons, such as working well, achieving their targets or being a good friend.
Attendance

The most important thing you can do as a parent is to get your child to school EVERY day. It is a legal responsibility that they attend school and you may be prosecuted if their attendance falls.

It has been proved that poor attendance means they will fall behind the other children in their work and they can never catch up.

Regular information will be sent out if there is a concern about your child’s attendance and you will be expected to come to a Parenting Contract meeting to discuss the situation.

If your child is really poorly of course they should be at home in bed. You must ring the school the first morning the child is ill. (See Illness below).

We encourage good attendance from the first day in Reception by running compulsory Attendance workshops and by having rewards for good attendance for children and their parents.  
Bullying

All reported cases of bullying are investigated – see Behaviour Policy.  Any incidents of bullying are reported immediately to the class teacher and the head teacher. We will not tolerate any kind of bullying at Hawthorn Primary School and we pride ourselves on our friendly inclusive school.
Break

Teachers and teaching assistants take it in turns to oversee break and dinner times. There are always at least two members of staff in each area of our playgrounds. We have risk assessments for all the outdoor areas.
Car parking
The main entrance to school for children and families is through the car park. Please do not drive into the car park AT ANY TIME. There is not much space to park on the road leading down to school, so please be careful. The car park next to Ashfield Nursery is for staff only and police patrol the area regularly.
Child Protection

Judy Cowgill, Head teacher, is responsible for dealing with child protection issues.  If an adult in school has a concern about a child, this is IMMEDIATELY reported and dealt with by the head teacher and Lorraine Shields, designated person for Safeguarding.
Please refer to the Safeguarding policy.
Confidential Pupil Records

Any confidential information about a child is kept in a locked filing cabinet in Mrs Shield’s office.  Teachers are responsible for ensuring that any information from outside agencies, Progress and Review forms (originally IEPs) and BIPs (Behaviour Improvement plans) are placed in the relevant child’s file so that we have all the information we need to provide support for that child.
Curriculum

Our aim is to provide a broad and balanced curriculum, which meets the needs of all the children in our school. Please the website for details.
Daily Routine


	Time
	

	8.50
	All teachers and teaching assistants go into hall to meet and greet parents and children. They will then walk with their class to their classroom

	9.00
	Assembly – Tues, Wed, Thurs for children. Fridays for Parents too

	9.20
	1st session

	10.30
	Break

	10.45
	2nd lesson

	11.45
	3rd session (for KS2)

	12.00
	Lunch for Reception and KS1

	12.30
	Lunch for KS2

	12.55
	Teaching staff go onto yard to collect children

	1.00
	Peer massage

	3.30
	End of school 

· Reception children can be collected from their classroom in the Reception yard
· Y1 and Y2 will come to the Hall to be picked up by a parent/carer. Years 3, 4 and 5 can be collected from their yard. Y6 can be collected from their mobile classroom. If they are in Upper KS2, they may go home by themselves but parents/carers must fill in the form to say that is allowed. Parents/carers must also fill in a form to say who will pick up their child. In Reception you will have to have a password to collect a child.
· All children should stay by their class teachers until an adult arrives to pick them up
· Children who are attending an after school club meet the club leader in the Hall until the club begins
· On Fridays school finishes at 1.30 (the other days are longer because of the music project)


Dinners

Maureen our cook and her team provide delicious hot dinners every day. You  can try them at Christmas! Menus are available on our website and in the entrance, there is lots of choice and the children love the meals. 
There is ALWAYS a vegetarian option for those children who do not eat meat.

If your child brings a packed lunch to school it must be a healthy one – no chocolate, sweets, crisps, fizzy drinks.

Discipline and behaviour

Our school works on a positive model of behaviour management.

Everyone has the right to an education, to feel safe and to be respected.

See Inclusion Policy
At the beginning of each new academic year, staff should discuss the rights and responsibilities (expected behavior) with the whole class, and is referred to as the Class Contract. A copy is sent home so that you can see the kinds of behaviour we work hard to develop and maintain. We are proud of our happy school (
Displays

Displays show off our children’s work.  When you visit your child’s classroom, make sure you have a look at the displays there and in the corridors.
Educational Visits

We believe that children learn best by experiencing something for themselves, so that is why we try to take them out to as many places of interest as possible. Our visits are always linked to the curriculum being taught in class so that your child’s learning is extended – hopefully in an enjoyable way!
Fire drill

At least six fire drills will take place during the year.
Free school meals
All children in Reception and Key Stage 1 now receive free school dinners however you still need to fill in a Free School Meals form so that the school can receive the funding for your child.  Please see Barbara in the Admin Office. She will be happy to help you fill in any paperwork.

If your child (KS2) is entitled to a free school meal, please do apply – it gives the school extra funding as well as helping you. 
Friends of Hawthorn

We would like to have a Parent’s group to help us fundraise, put on events and support the school staff. If you are interested please talk to Barbara in the office, Lorraine or Dawn Warren.
Health and safety

All adults in school are responsible for the health and safety of the children. There are a number of guidelines that staff must follow:

1. ​Children should be supervised appropriately.
2. When visiting the library, swimming pool, etc. a ratio of one adult to every 8 children is to be adopted in Key Stage 1 and one adult to every 13 children in Key Stage 2.
3. Children are not to wear PE shoes when working on the PE apparatus.
4. All staff on yard duty have access to first aid supplies.
5. If a child is poorly, a first aid qualified adult will check the child (in the presence of another adult), and if it is decided the child should go home, Barbara in the Office will ring home for someone to collect the child.
6. Unsafe equipment or safety defects in premises are to be reported immediately to the Head teacher, the health and safety representative.

7. Hazardous substances i.e., cleaning fluids are locked away during the school day.
Head lice

Please check your child’s hair regularly. The best thing to do is to comb your child’s hair when it is wet and has conditioner in it - then rinse off and repeat every time you wash it. If we see head lice on a child we will discuss this with you and the class will be given a letter to remind them to check.
Holidays in term time
We are not allowed to authorise any holidays in term time. If you have to take your child out of school during term time for personal reasons, there is a form you must fill in – please ask at the Office.
In Harmony

All the children at school learn a musical instrument. This is paid for by the In Harmony project which is giving our children amazing experiences across the school year. We have 2 orchestras who perform regularly. There are after school music sessions on Mondays, Tuesday’s and Thursdays as well as Friday afternoons. Watch out for newsletters.
ICT use

We have technology in place to ensure children do not accidentally access inappropriate sites when using ICT in the classroom. We have an Acceptable Use policy which we expect children and adults to stick to at all times as part of Safeguarding procedures.
Illness of children

If your child is unwell, please ring school first thing in the morning to let us know (0191 273 4237). If your child should fall ill whilst at school, we will ring you or another named person on your contact details to come and collect your child as soon as possible. Please make sure we have up-to-date phone numbers for you.
Illness of staff

If a member of staff is ill, we try to make sure your child is taught by someone from Hawthorn rather than using a supply teacher. However, sometimes this is unavoidable if we are short-staffed.
Jewellery
Please help us to keep your child free from accidental injury:
· Stud earrings are permitted for children with pierced ears

· Other jewellery is not to be worn in school

· Stud earrings are to be removed by the child for PE – if they are not removed, a plaster should cover them.  The child is responsible for the earrings when they have been removed.

Language

Bad language is not tolerated from anyone in school, including parents - it shows a lack of respect.  We want our children to follow adult role models, no matter who that adult is: teacher, parent or visitor.
 Lost property

Items of lost property should be kept in the Office. If your child has lost anything, please ask Barbara.  Make sure you have written your child’s name on the labels of their clothes, thank you!
Medical conditions

Information about any child with a specific and/or serious medical condition, is displayed prominently on the staff room noticeboard, and in the kitchens so that all adults in school can take extra care of the child.
Mobile phones

Do not let your child bring a mobile phone into school. If one is found, it will be placed into a named envelope and left with the Office staff, who will return it to the parents, carers or child at the end of the day.
Money

· Please do not let your child bring money to school unless absolutely necessary
· If they really need to bring money with them to school, it should be sent to the Office where it will be put in an envelope with their name on and kept locked up until the end of school


Newsletters
We send newsletters out at least once every half term, and whenever we have lots of exciting things happening! Please read and keep them safe, as they will provide you with information about training days and special events, for instance. 

Parent consultations

Parent consultations take place once every term – it is an opportunity for you to meet the teacher to discuss your child’s progress and look at the work that is on-going in the classroom. It is really important that you attend these consultations so that you are able to help your child at home.
Personal Belongings

Please do not let your child bring anything from home to school – we would hate it to get lost or broken.
Physical Education

· We provide your child with shorts and a tee shirt for PE. We would like you to provide suitable footwear, such as plimsolls for in the Hall and trainers for outside PE lessons.
· Jewellery MUST be removed.
Policy Statements

We have a range of policies which inform our work in school, such as our Teaching and Learning policy, a Calculation policy and an Assessment policy. They are available on the website or from the office.
Pupil Records

We keep a number of different pieces of information on every child:

· Pupil details
· SATs results

· Early Years Foundation Stage baseline and Profile

· Tracking information for each year group

· End of key stage targets

· Assessment documents
If any of that information is confidential, it is locked away in the head teacher’s office. Otherwise, it is kept by teachers as part of the assessment process.
Registers

If your child arrives after 8.50 in the morning they are classed as “Late” and must report to the office. These late marks are recorded.
Resources

We expect that children – and staff – look after the resources kept in school.
Risk Assessment

Risk assessments are carried out for every visit outside school. We also have risk assessments for the different parts of the playground as part of our Safeguarding policy and procedures.
School Council

The school council is made up of elected pupils from Year 5, who then talk to the rest of the school. The council meets on a regular basis with Jo Kennedy.
Security

To keep our children safe, we:
· Keep entrance and exit doors locked

· Keep main corridor doors locked

· Keep Fire Doors secure at all times

· See Safeguarding Policy
Smoking

The building and grounds are non-smoking areas. We have also been awarded Non Smoking School status.

Social Networking Sites

Please be careful when letting your child use social networking sites like Facebook. We train children in e-safety as they move through the school and run courses for parents. We do not allow any of our staff to be ‘friends’ with parents, carers or children – please see the Safeguarding Policy and the Acceptable Use of ICT Policy.
Special Educational Needs

If your child has a Special Educational Need, you will be invited to review meetings regularly to talk to the teacher about how well your child is progressing with their learning. 
Staffing

	Name

	Role
	Coordinator
	Year Group

	Judy Cowgill


	Head Teacher
	
	

	Ruth Whiteside
	Deputy Head Teacher

	English
	Cover 

	Sara Mulvey
	Assistant Head


	SENCo
	Cover

	Angela Young
	School Business Manager
	
	

	Lorraine Shields
	Family Support Co-ordinator
	Designated person for Safeguarding
	

	Sarah Graydon


	Class Teacher
	PE
	Reception

	Anna Park
	Class Teacher (NQT)
	
	Year 1



	Jo Kennedy
	Class Teacher

	KS1 Phase Leader
	Year 2

	Dawn Warren
	Class Teacher


	Computing
	Cover

	Sarah Scott

	Class Teacher
	Design Technology
	Year 3

	Catherine Allison
	Class Teacher
	KS2 Phase Leader

Science
	Year 4



	Sarah Jackson
	Class Teacher
	PSHE


	Year 5

	Rachel Clayton
	Class Teacher
	Maths
	Year 6



	Caroline Beecroft

	Class Teacher
	French
	ARC

	Jen Pearson
	Class Teacher
	History
	Year 6



	Sarah Leadbitter

	Class Teacher
	Geography
	ARC

	Chelsea Barron
	Class Teacher (NQT)
	
	Cover in Reception and ARC

	Karen Good
	Teaching Assistant
	
	ARC

	Lindsey Allsopp
	SEN Teaching Assistant
	
	KS2

	Margaret Kilbane
	Teaching Assistant
	
	KS2

	Sabiha Ikhlaq
	Teaching Assistant
	
	KS2

	Claire Spencer
	SEN Teaching Assistant
	
	KS1

	Penny Aso
	Teaching Assistant
	
	KS1

	Sue Hobby-Bell
	Teaching Assistant
	
	REC

	Sumaira Mohammed
	Teaching Assistant
	
	REC

	Ami Chilton
	SEN Teaching Assistant
	
	KS1

	Eileen Stanger
	Teaching Assistant
	
	KS2

	Debbie de Planta
	Teaching Assistant
	
	KS2

	Jo Hopper
	SEN Teaching Assistant
	
	ARC

	Kate Wallace
	Teaching Assistant
	
	ARC

	Barbara Avery
	Admin Officer
	
	

	Brian Battista
	Caretaker
	
	

	Maureen Forest
	Cook
	
	


Uncollected children

If your child has not been picked up at the end of the school day, we ask our staff to follow very strict safeguarding procedures. This starts with phone calls being made to all the contacts on your child’s contact sheet. Should we be unable to contact anyone, we may even have to ring Social Care. This is why it is vitally important that you are easy to contact AT ALL TIMES.
If you are finding it hard to get to school on time to pick them up, please come and talk to us – we may be able to work out a solution!
Uniform
Our uniform is: a navy blue school logo sweatshirt, dark trousers or skirt, white polo shirt. Year 6 children wear a tie. You can order school jumpers through the Admin Office. Plain blue sweatshirts are acceptable if school ones are too expensive but children MUST be in uniform. Sensible shoes must be worn at all times and PE shoes or trainers worn for PE.
Wet Play
Each class has a teacher or teaching assistant to supervise the children over a wet play time or lunch time.
We hope you enjoy your child’s time with us at Hawthorn Primary School!
Our website address is: 

www.hawthorn.newcastle.sch.uk
Any questions, please do not hesitate to come and see us at the Office.
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